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Dear Sirs;

Greetings from Missoula.

This is the comment, for the record, of the Montana Shooting Sports Association (MSSA) upon the proposed new firearms policy being considered by MSU.  For introduction, MSSA is the primary organization in Montana asserting the rights and prerogatives of gun owners in Montana, is affiliated with the National Rifle association and associated with Gun Owners of America and the Citizens Committee for the Right to Keep and Bear Arms.

We wish to begin this comment by saying that we grant that the intent of MSU with this proposed policy is to make the MSU campus safer for faculty, staff and students and we commend that intent.  We do agree that it is time to revisit MSU firearms policy in light of what happened at Virginia Tech.  We also believe, for the reasons stated below, that the proposed policy will have the opposite effect, that the policy is short-sighted, and that the policy as proposed will actually make MSU personnel more vulnerable to malicious attack on campus.

A.  Comment on proposed policy

1.  Constitutional problems -- self defense.  For good reason, the Montana Constitution reserves from government interference the right of every person to bear arms for his or her own self defense.  We assert that MSU is a subdivision of Montana state government and subject to the rights the people of Montana have reserved to themselves from government interference in the Declaration of Rights at Article II of the Montana Constitution, specifically at Article II, Section 12.  Just as MSU could not legitimately prevent faculty, staff or students from voting in elections, receiving a jury trial if accused of a crime, or exercising their freedom of speech, MSU may not prohibit them from exercising their right to defend themselves, nor the tools for self defense, as reserved in Article II, Section 12.

2.  Flawed logic -- gun bans do not inhibit criminals.  It has been demonstrated beyond rebuttal that jurisdictions in which peoples' ability to defend themselves is unfettered the denizens of such jurisdictions enjoy a reduced level of victimization.  See More Guns; Less Crime by Professor John Lott.  Conversely, those places with the most severe restrictions on the ability of people to protect themselves impose on people the highest levels of victimization.  Someone intent on a Virginia Tech-type incident at MSU -- a person determined to commit murder or multiple murders -- will not abandon his plans simply to avoid violating a policy MSU has adopted.  To think otherwise is delusional.  The only thing a gun banning policy will accomplish is to insure that this madman has a pool of defenseless victims to kill -- that he will encounter no effective resistance as he carves a swath of death through the MSU campus.

3.  Liability and responsibility for protection.  Let us assume that MSU has some level of responsibility for the safety and well being of people on campus.  MSU would not, for example, allow an attractive or dangerous nuisance to exist on campus, such as a building with no fire exits.  If MSU were to allow a hazard such as a lecture hall with no fire exits, and a fire were to occur where lives were lost because of the absence of fire exits, MSU would be held to have been negligent and liable because of this negligence.  The same principle applies to preventing people from possessing the means to defend themselves from unlawful attack, especially when such possession is protected from MSU interference by the Montana Constitution.  We believe that MSU will incur significant liability if it denies people the means to protect themselves and fails to protect them, individually and actually, to the same extent that they could protect themselves were they not disarmed.

4.  Prohibited places; 45-8-328, M.C.A.  In its proposed University Firearms Policy (at:  http://www.montana.edu/legalcounsel/firearms_policy_06_07.html), MSU declares that 45-8-328 (prohibited places) applies "in MSU buildings or on the MSU campus."  Yet 45-8-328 itself only applies to a much more narrow area, "(a)  portions of a building used for state or local government offices and related areas in the building that have been restricted."  If 45-8-328, M.C.A. applies at all (is MSU a "state or local government office"), it certainly only applies to restricted areas inside buildings, but not the asserted broader area of "on the MSU campus."

The proposed policy raises another interesting question when citing 45-8-328, M.C.A.  That is, to what extent is MSU subject to (or may avail itself of) the laws passed by the Legislature?  There has long been some contention about the extent to which the Legislature may or may not direct the affairs of the Montana university system, given that the Montana Constitution seems to reserve management of the university system to the Board of Regents.  Thus, citing legislative authority in its proposed policy seems to acknowledge greater legislative authority over campus affairs than has previously been admitted.

5.  Persons not students, faculty or staff not subject to MSU policy.  MSU has little or no authority over persons who are not faculty, staff or students.  MSU may fire employees and expel students who violate MSU policy -- not much of a threat to a madman who is determined to kill others.  MSU has no real authority over persons not employed or students at MSU.

It is axiomatic that a person bent on mayhem on the MSU campus will not be deterred by a simple MSU policy.  MSU has no real authority over persons not faculty, staff or students.  In Virginia Tech-type incidents, the perpetrator almost always expects his own demise, either at his own hand or at the hands of others, in addition to killing however many others he may.  A person determined to kill others and then die himself simply will not forego his plans because he learns that MSU has adopted a policy that would make his plan a violation of that policy, employee of MSU, student, or otherwise.

It is very unlikely that this theoretical person determined to kill others can be stopped by anyone not armed.  It takes an armed person to stop an armed killer.  That's exactly why we have armed police.  However, the police will not arrive until this theoretical madman has already killed some, perhaps many.  Meanwhile, the proposed MSU policy will guarantee that a killer will have defenseless victims.

Gentlemen, I am accepted in state and federal courts as an expert concerning self defense, firearm safety, use of force, and other related topics.  If MSU were to adopt the proposed firearms policy, as is, and if there were a Virginia Tech-type incident on the MSU campus (notwithstanding the policy), and if I were engaged by the attorney for the next-of-kin of a non-survivor of the incident asserting negligence by MSU, it would be my testimony and expert opinion that MSU contributed to the demise of the victim by having prevented the victim from effectively defending himself or herself.

While this comment is critical of the proposed policy as it is drafted, this comment would be incomplete, I believe, if no improvements or alternatives were suggested.  So, we offer MSU some alternatives, not to be considered complete or universal, that will help insure the safety of all persons on campus.  Before offering these alternatives, some discussion is in order.

B.  Discussion

1.  Concealed weapon permittees.  A majority of states, including Montana, have adopted mandatory-issue concealed weapon permit laws.  There is now a vast amount of statistical data available about the various effects of this public policy direction taken by most states.  Two important points become clear from examining available data.  The first is that states which adopt shall-issue CWP laws confer upon their citizens a noticeable, in some cases dramatic, reduction in interpersonal, violent crime.  If predators know that some of their potential victims are armed, there is less predation.  Professor Lott's research determines that the rates of crimes such as murder, assault, rape and robbery fall on the order of 20% in states which adopt shall-issue CWP laws.  Most important, the crime of multiple or mass murder (like at Virginia Tech) decreases on the order of 80% in states which adopt shall-issue CWP laws.

The second point established by the data is that people who have taken firearm safety training, passed a criminal records background check, offered references, photo and fingerprints, and been screened by local law enforcement, all in order to obtain a concealed weapon permit, are statistically the most safe and law abiding group identifiable.  That is, CWP-holders have a lower incidence of violence, of law-breaking, and of misadventures with firearms than nearly all other identifiable groups, including police officers, military personnel and teachers.

2.  "Gun free" zones.  As alluded to above, so-called "gun free" zones do not prevent criminals from having guns in those places.  It is the chosen vocation of criminals to break or ignore laws -- that is exactly why they are and are called criminals.  "Gun free" zone laws and policies only insure that law-abiding people cannot defend themselves or each other in those zones.  Such zones might as well be called "guaranteed defenseless victim" zones, as these zones only increase the safety of predators and madmen, but not of other, law abiding people there.  "Gun free" zones artificially create the most fertile possible ground for criminal activity.  Further, "gun free" zones neutralize the societal benefit and criminal deterrence generated by shall-issue CWP laws.

3.  Police - no duty to protect.  The courts have held that police have no duty to protect any individual, but only to provide a general level of protection to the community.  If police are called, they have no duty to respond or to act.  If there were a Virginia Tech-type incident on the MSU campus, police might respond to the edge of campus and hold there, waiting for a madman to complete his mayhem, as Bozeman police did recently when responding to an incident at a local convenience store.  This makes it practically incumbent upon every individual to be able to provide for his or her own protection, essentially a responsibility of every citizen.  Police protection is a dangerous myth.  The mission of police is to bring violent perpetrators to justice -- they are the cleanup crew, no matter how much individual police officers would like to be able to interdict individual crimes.

4.  Trustworthy citizens.  The Montana Constitution mandates and the Legislature has concurred that the majority of citizens are decent, law abiding people, to be trusted with possession of firearms for self-defense.  One would hope and suppose that MSU selects exemplary people for faculty, staff and students, people who may even be a cut above average Montanans concerning responsible behavior.  Montana law allows persons 18 years or older, and having met other statutory requirements, to obtain concealed weapon permits.  In Montana's near two-decade experience with this public policy, there is no -- zero -- data to suggest that young and eligible persons with CWPs have misused their CWPs.  Further, federal law allows persons between 18 and 20 to be legally in possession of handguns with parental consent.  While gang related and criminally inclined youth have been known to abuse these rights, the remaining 99% of the population have not.  If Montana people generally are responsible and lawful, and MSU denizens are at or above average, and if all Montana people (exempting felons and mental incompetents) are trusted to possess firearms, then it just makes no sense to distrust and disrespect MSU personnel to the extent indicated by the proposed policy.

5.  Montana culture.  Montana has a long and honorable culture of safe, appropriate and effective use of firearms, beginning with the Lewis and Clark expedition and continuing today.  Firearm possession is very much a part of Montana culture.  MSU seeks to deny this culture for faculty, staff and students.  MSU might as well insist that Jews attend only Christian services, that Asians must eat nothing but steak and potatoes, or that no student may wear a cowboy hat or cowboy boots on campus.  Such insensitivity to culture is surprising coming from MSU.

6.  Mass murder.  It is laudable for MSU to seek to prevent a Virginia Tech-type incident on campus.  However, scapegoating firearms misses the mark.  In the largest mass murder in U.S. history airplanes were the weapon of choice when terrorists flew them into the World Trade Center in New York.  The next largest mass murder in history also happened in New York City when a vengeful person threw an ignited quart bottle of gasoline into a crowded nightclub.  Firearms are not the problem.  People who would kill other people are the problem.  When these madmen are armed, it takes another armed person to stop them.

7.  Seat belt analogy.  People wear seat belts because it is prudent and it enhances safety for the seat belt user.  As a motive for seat belt users, it is never said that they are exceptionally paranoid and unusually fearful of getting in an auto accident.  It is also never said that seat belt users get into their cars in the hope of being able to crash into something.  It is just prudence.  Actually, very few people need seat belts.  Only those very few who become involved in an accident need belts, and then, once the accident begins, it is too late to buckle up.  The motivation for those who carry a firearm for personal protection is the same.  Relatively few actually need a firearm.  These people are not highly fearful - paranoid - of being victimized.  They just choose not to be subject to victimization.  Nor do these people get up in the morning hoping to find something to crash into.  But, like the auto crash victim, when a person becomes victim of predatory crime, it is then too late to buckle up (or go home and get a firearm).

8.  Note about "dangerous chemicals."  The proposed MSU University Firearms Policy declares that:  "Prohibited weapons may not be carried or possessed by individuals while in MSU buildings or on the MSU campus."  The policy defines "prohibited weapons" to include "dangerous chemicals."  It would probably be wise for the administrative and legal staff to consult the departments of Chemical Engineering and Chemistry and Biochemistry, and various other research entities on campus, before invoking this blanket ban.  It is a near certainty that these departments and entities have plentiful stocks of what must fit the definition of "dangerous chemicals."  Under the proposed policy, either MSU would need to engage in a comprehensive process of inventorying stocked chemicals, make determinations about which ones might be "dangerous" if misused, and destock and properly dispose of "dangerous" chemicals, or MSU would be forced to engage in selective enforcement of its policy.  Selective enforcement is a slippery slope.

9.  Note about ROTC.  According to pictures posted on the MSU Website, the ROTC department uses paint ball guns, banned under the proposed policy, for training.  The ROTC probably also possesses real firearms.  Since the proposed policy, as is, has no exemption for ROTC, again one must imagine significant changes at MSU, or selective enforcement of the proposed policy.

C.  Alternatives

It is recommended that:

1.  All persons who have a concealed weapons permit valid in Montana be exempted from the proposed University Firearms Policy;

2.  any student, staff or faculty under the age of 18 who wishes to be in possession of a rifle or shotgun on campus must provide MSU with written parental permission consenting to that possession;

3.  any student, staff or faculty who is 18, 19, or 20 years old and who wishes to possess a handgun on campus must provide MSU with written parental permission consenting to that possession (required by federal law);

4.  the MSU policy require that no student may keep a firearm in his or her dorm room unless with the consent of his or her roommate(s);

5.  MSU provide secured storage in each dorm for firearms students do not wish to keep in their rooms, and that an adequate system be devised to both prevent unauthorized access to such storage and to allow students to retrieve stored firearms at any reasonable hour;

6.  discharge of firearms anywhere on campus except at an approved shooting range and except for self defense be strictly prohibited (which won't inhibit a madman but will promote safety, and which is already covered under state law if MSU is within the Bozeman city limits);

7.  a criminal records background check be run on all staff and faculty and that any who are not legally eligible to possess firearms be reevaluated for employment; and

8.  suitable self defense instructors be recruited and engaged to offer classes on campus both about the safe and effective use of firearms, and about how affected persons can without firearms and most quickly neutralize a threat to themselves and others (not relying totally on summoning police and waiting for them to arrive to hopefully do something effective).

I would be happy to converse with either of you by phone or email, or collaborate further about how MSU can craft a reasonable and effective policy to enhance the safety of all persons on campus.  Please call or email me if you care to pursue this.

Sincerely yours,

Gary Marbut

President

Cc:
Senator Joe Balyeat, Bozeman


Representative Roger Koopman, Bozeman


Representative Rick Jore


MSSA Board

